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Home Owner and Debtor Protection (Scotland) Bill    
 

Bill Number:  SP Bill 32  

Introduced on: 1 October 2009 

Introduced by: Nicola Sturgeon 

Passed:  11 February 2010  

Royal Assent: 18 March 2010 

 

Passage of the Bill 

The Home Owner and Debtor Protection (Scotland) Bill was introduced on 1 
October 2009. Stage 1 evidence was taken by the Local Government and 
Communities Committee over four Committee meetings from 28 October to 11 
November 2009. The Bill was also considered by the Finance Committee on 
17 November 2009 and the Subordinate Legislation Committee on 27 October 
2009. The stage 1 debate was held on 17 December 2009. Stage 2 
consideration of amendments took place on 27 January 2010. The stage 3 
debate took place on 11 February 2010 and the Bill was passed. It received 
Royal Assent on 18 March 2010.  

Purpose and objectives of the Bill 

The Bill as introduced aimed to protect people struggling to deal with debt by 
increasing protection for people facing repossession of their homes or 
bankruptcy.  

Provisions of the Bill 

The Bill had two parts. Part 1 of the Bill amended the Heritable Securities 
(Scotland) Act 1894, the Conveyancing and Feudal Reform (Scotland) Act 
1970 and the Mortgage Rights (Scotland) Act 2001. Part 1 of the Bill allowed 
for all repossession cases to be considered in court (with the exception of 
cases of voluntary surrender), ensured that repossession cases are dealt with 
using summary application court procedures. It also outlined pre-action 
requirements creditors must satisfy. It allowed entitled residents (such as the 
debtor’s partner) to intervene, enabled a decree issued in favour of a creditor 
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to be recalled in certain circumstances, allowed lay representation and for the 
notice period in a calling-up notice to be shortened with the consent of the 
debtor. Part 2 of the Bill focussed on bankruptcy. It introduced a new route 
into bankruptcy, allowing a debtor to apply to an “authorised person” for a 
certificate which demonstrates their insolvency, enabled certain assets and 
liabilities, including a family home, to be excluded from a trust deed while still 
allowing it to become protected, extended the protection offered to the family 
home in bankruptcy and for those entering a protected trust deed. It also 
required trustees to notify the local authority when an action could lead to 
repossession of a home, allowing the local authority to respond. It removed 
certain requirements to advertise in the Edinburgh Gazette.  

Parliamentary consideration 

Stage 1 scrutiny of the Bill was carried out by the Local Government and 
Communities Committee. The main themes discussed in the Committee’s 
Stage 1 Report were the “voluntary surrender” process, the number of 
petitions for recall of a decree, whether lay representation would be 
sufficiently resourced. In relation to Part 2 of the Bill, it stated that the 
consultation had been unsatisfactory, it recommended that the Scottish 
Government should address insolvency practitioner concerns that the Bill 
would take work away from the sector in favour of the Accountant in 
Bankruptcy. It recommended that the Scottish Government should engage 
with stakeholders to address concerns over how proposals to exclude the 
family home from a protected trust deed will operate and stated that 
reassurances were needed in relation to plans to improve the Register of 
Insolvencies so it could replace current requirements to advertise in the 
Edinburgh Gazette. The Stage 1 debate took place on Thursday 17 December 
2009 and the general principles of the Bill were agreed to.  

At stage 2, Scottish Government amendments to address concerns about the 
voluntary surrender process, recall of decree, insolvency practitioners’ work 
and the exclusion of the family home in protected trust deeds were passed. 
Amendments which would extend the court’s powers to consider a creditor 
application for eviction under the Conveyancing and Feudal Reform 
(Scotland) Act 1970 were rejected, while similar amendments to the Heritable 
Securities (Scotland) Act 1894 were agreed.  

The stage 3 debate took place on 11 February 2010. Three amendments 
were lodged. At stage 2, Mary Mulligan MSP had lodged amendments that 
sought to introduce reasonableness tests. One of these amendments was 
agreed to and one was rejected. The stage 3 amendments were intended to 
ensure consistency between the Heritable Securities (Scotland) Act 1894 and 
Conveyancing and Feudal Reform (Scotland) Act 1970. These amendments 
were agreed to. There was one Scottish Government amendment which was 
a technical amendment that made a minor clarification for the operation of the 
amended section 40 of the Bankruptcy (Scotland) Act 1985 in relation to trust 
deeds. This amendment was agreed to.  
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